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APPENDIX F 
 

FINAL ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT REPORT 
 

TESORO RELIABILITY IMPROVEMENT AND REGULATORY 
COMPLIANCE PROJECT 

 
COMMENTS AND RESPONSES TO COMMENTS 

 
 
INTRODUCTION 
 
This Appendix, together with other portions of the Environmental Impact Report (EIR), 
constitute the Final EIR for the proposed Tesoro Reliability Improvement and Regulatory 
Compliance Project. 
 
The Final EIR is available at the South Coast Air Quality Management District 
(SCAQMD), 21865 Copley Drive, Diamond Bar, California 91765-4182 or by phone at 
(909) 396-2039.  The Final EIR can also be downloaded by contacting the SCAQMD’s 
CEQA web pages at http://www.aqmd.gov/ceqa/nonaqmd.html.  Copies of the Draft EIR 
may be requested by calling the SCAQMD at (909) 396-2039.   
 
The EIR contains a detailed project description, the environmental setting for each 
environmental resource where the NOP/IS determined there was a potential significant 
adverse impact, an analysis of the potentially significant environmental impacts including 
cumulative impacts, project alternatives, and other areas of discussion as required by 
CEQA.  The discussion of the project-related and cumulative environmental impacts 
included a detailed analysis of air quality, hazards and hazardous materials, and 
transportation/traffic. 
 
The Draft EIR was circulated for a 45-day public review and comment period on January 
21, 2009 and ending March 6, 2009.  The SCAQMD received nine comment letters on 
the Draft EIR during the public comment period and one comment letter after the close of 
the comment period.  In addition, the same form letter was received from 57 individuals.  
The comment letters and responses to the comments raised in those letters are provided in 
this appendix.  The comments are bracketed and numbered.  The related responses are 
identified with the corresponding number and are included following each comment 
letter.   
 



TESORO RELIABILITY IMPROVEMENT AND REGULATORY COMPLIANCE PROJECT 
 
 
 

F-2 

1-1 

1-2 

1-3 

1-4 

1-5 



APPENDIX F – RESPONSE TO COMMENTS 
 
 
 

F-3 

1-5 
cont. 

1-6 

1-7 



TESORO RELIABILITY IMPROVEMENT AND REGULATORY COMPLIANCE PROJECT 
 
 
 

F-4 



APPENDIX F – RESPONSE TO COMMENTS 
 
 
 

F-5 

COMMENT LETTER NO. 1 
NATIVE AMERICAN HERITAGE COMMISSION 

FEBRUARY 17, 2009 
 

 
Response 1-1 
 
The SCAQMD is aware of the requirements of CEQA Guidelines §15064.5 and has 
complied with this section as well as all other relevant CEQA requirements.  As stated on 
pages 2-12 and 2-13 of the NOP/IS for the Tesoro Reliability Improvement and 
Regulatory Compliance Project, potential significant adverse impacts on cultural 
resources were not anticipated. 
 
As stated on page 2-12 of the NOP/IS (see EIR, Appendix A), the area near the 
Dominguez Channel was used by the Tongva/Gabrielino people.  Cultural studies found a 
Tongva/Gabrielino village site and a large cemetery was exposed in 1998 near the BP 
Refinery, which is adjacent to the Tesoro SRP (east of the Dominguez Channel) 
(SCAQMD, 2001).  Construction activities at the Tesoro Refinery uncovered human 
remains within the confines of the Refinery near the eastern property line, just north of 
Pacific Coast Highway and adjacent to the Dominguez Channel.  The human remains 
were determined to be of Native American origin.  Construction activities were 
suspended until all the remains were uncovered and a complete site investigation could 
be conducted.  Additional site investigations did not uncover any additional human 
remains (Applied Earth Works, 1999).   
 
The entire active portions of the Refinery and SRP have been previously graded and 
developed.  Proposed project activities will occur in areas of the Refinery and SRP where 
the ground surface has already been disturbed, within or adjacent to existing refining 
units, and this past disturbance reduces the likelihood that previously unknown cultural 
resources will be encountered.  Further, the Refinery/SRP sites do not contain known 
cultural resources and, thus, the proposed project also is not expected to impact any sites 
of cultural value. 
 
As a result, no impacts to historical, archaeological or paleontological resources (as 
defined in §15064.5 of the CEQA Guidelines) are expected as a result of the 
implementation of the proposed project.  The commentator should be aware that the 2007 
CEQA Guidelines are superseded by the 2009 CEQA Guidelines. 
 
Response 1-2 
 
The proposed project would occur within the boundaries of an existing petroleum 
refinery.  The proposed project modifications will occur within areas that contain existing 
refinery units and structures.  The primary objective of the proposed project is to improve 
the reliability of existing refinery operations and to comply with regulatory requirements.  
The sites adjacent to existing equipment or proposed new equipment that will be affected 
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by the proposed project have been previously disturbed to accommodate refinery projects 
associated with the placement and relocation of infrastructure (i.e., underground utilities 
and piping) and no cultural resources or Native American remains were found during 
these subsurface activities in or surrounding the property (i.e., area of potential effect).   
 
Based on historical activities at the Refinery and SRP sites, the proposed project was 
determined to not cause a potential “substantial adverse change in the significance of any 
historical resource” which would require a further evaluation of cultural resources in the 
EIR.  See also Response 1-1. 
 
Response 1-3 
 
An archaeological inventory survey was not required to be performed for the proposed 
project.  See Responses 1-1 and 1-2 for reasons why a survey was not required. 
 
Response 1-4 
 
There are no known sacred lands located within the confines of the existing operating 
Refinery and SRP.  As noted in Responses 1-1 and 1-2, additional archaeological 
investigations are not required for the proposed project.  The NAHC was contacted 
previously and no sites were identified.  The SCAQMD has an extensive list of Native 
American contacts, including those cited by the commentator.  All contacts received a 
notice of availability of the CEQA document for the proposed project. No comments on 
the EIR were received from any of the contacts. 
 
Response 1-5 
 
As noted in Response 1-1, the entire active portion of the Refinery and SRP have been 
previously graded and developed.  Proposed project activities will occur in areas of the 
Refinery and SRP where the ground surface has already been disturbed, within or 
adjacent to existing refinery units, reducing the likelihood that previously unknown 
cultural resources will be encountered.  As concluded on pages 2-12 and 2-13 of the 
NOP/IS (see Appendix A of the EIR), no impacts to cultural resources were determined 
to result from the proposed project.  As a result, no further analysis of cultural resources 
in the EIR was required. 
 
Based on the historical use of the site and the numerous construction activities, which 
included subsurface activities, the likelihood of encountering cultural resources is low.  It 
should be noted, however, that construction activities for the proposed projects at the 
Refinery and SRP include standard procedures for accidentally encountering any 
archaeological, Native American or cultural resources on-site.  Compliance with all local, 
state and federal regulations (and notifications) will occur in the event of an accidental 
discovery of any cultural or historic resources as part of the proposed project. 
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Response 1-6 
 
With regard to the potential for discovery of Native American remains, refer to 
Responses 1-1, 1-2 and 1-5. 
 
As stated on pages 2-12 and 2-13, the NOP/IS (see Appendix A of the EIR) the entire 
active portion of the Refinery and SRP have been previously graded and developed 
which reduces the likelihood that previously unknown cultural resources will be 
encountered.  Therefore, agreements with Native Americans to assure appropriate 
treatment of Native American human remains are not required unless Native American 
human remains are discovered during site excavation.  See also Responses 1-1, 1-2 and 1-
5. 
 
Response 1-7 
 
As noted in Responses 1-1 and 1-2, discovery of human remains relative to the proposed 
project is not anticipated.  However, to prevent further disturbance, construction activities 
will cease if human remains are unearthed, until the County Coroner has made the 
necessary findings with respect to origin and disposition, as required by Public Resources 
Code §5097.98-99 and Health and Safety Code §7050.5. 
 
CEQA Guidelines §15370(a) defines avoidance as: “Avoiding the impact altogether by 
not taking a certain action or parts of an action.”  As stated on pages 2-12 and 2-13 of the 
NOP/IS (see Appendix A of the EIR), the presence or likely presence of Native American 
human remains was not identified.  However, in the event significant cultural resources in 
the form of Native American human remains are discovered, construction activities will 
cease and Tesoro will comply with proper federal, state and local regulations as described 
in Response 1-5. 
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COMMENT LETTER NO. 2 
LONG BEACH UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT 

MARCH 5, 2009 
 

 
Response 2-1 
 
Your comments regarding the organization of the Long Beach Unified School District are 
noted.  Concerns expressed regarding the potential impacts of toxic air contaminants 
(TACs), odors on schools, and cumulative impacts are addressed in Responses 2-3, 2-4, 
2-5, and 2-6.  The remainder of the comment provides a summary of the Tesoro proposed 
project and no response is required. 
 
Response 2-2 
 
Comment 2-2 provides a summary of the more detailed comments in the remaining 
portions of the comment letter.  SCAQMD staff disagrees with the opinion expressed in 
this comment that some potential impacts from the proposed project are not adequately 
addressed.  See Responses 2-3, 2-4, 2-5, 2-6, and 2-7 for the detailed responses to the 
concerns expressed regarding odors, public health risks, and cumulative air quality 
impacts on schools.   
 
Response 2-3 
 
The air dispersion modeling and modeling for the hazard analyses all used the same 
meteorological data, the data from the Long Beach monitoring station (which is located 
near the Long Beach airport).  The Long Beach monitoring station and the National 
Climatic Center data for the Long Beach airport are one and the same data set.  Page B-8 
of the EIR, which states the ISCST3 model was run using the Wilmington meteorological 
data, is incorrect and has been corrected in the Final EIR to reflect the use of the Long 
Beach meteorological data.  The Long Beach meteorological station is the closest 
meteorological station and, thus, most representative of meteorological conditions, at the 
proposed project site for which data are publicly available.  The meteorological data for 
the Long Beach meteorological station produce conservative estimates of air 
quality/health impacts because it is based on a worst-case year (1981).  For this year, 
there were a lot of calm winds for which a low wind speed is assumed to blow and the 
predominate wind direction is from west to east, resulting in more conservative (higher) 
pollutant concentrations to areas east of the proposed project site, (including schools in 
the Long Beach area).   Therefore, the use of the Long Beach meteorological data is 
expected to provide conservative estimates (i.e., “worst-case”) of air quality and related 
health impacts. 
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Response 2-4 
 
The proposed project is being completed to replace older, less efficient refinery 
equipment with new equipment to help prevent non-routine and upset conditions.  
Examples of those modifications include the following: 
 

• The existing amine flash drum will be replaced with a larger amine flash drum to 
prevent the carryover of hydrocarbons to the sulfur plant that could result in a 
process upset that releases sulfur compounds.  In addition, the old amine flash 
drum will be used as a sour water flash drum to also prevent the carryover of 
hydrocarbons that may upset the operation of the sulfur plant. 

 
• A knockout drum will be added to the hydrocracking unit to prevent the carryover 

of hydrocarbons that may upset the operation of the sulfur plant. 
 

• The refinery gas being used as fuel for the new boilers and cogeneration units will 
have lower sulfur content than the fuel gas in the existing boilers and 
cogeneration units. 

 
The Tesoro Refinery itself handles sulfur compounds and produces hydrogen sulfide.  
Sulfur compounds (e.g., hydrogen sulfide) are the primary sources of odors from existing 
operations throughout the Refinery.  The sulfur-bearing materials are treated in the Sulfur 
Recovery Units where they are converted to elemental (solid) sulfur, which does not emit 
any appreciable odor.  Though the Refinery will continue to process sulfur-bearing 
materials in the Sulfur Recovery Units, the proposed project is expected to increase the 
reliability associated with the handling of sulfur-bearing material, thus, reducing the 
potential for odor impacts from the Refinery.  As noted in the EIR/HRA, the emissions in 
Table 2 of the EIR reflect emission increases only and do not include emission reductions 
from the proposed project (see EIR, Volume II, page 18). 
 
In addition, as shown in Table 4 of the HRA (see EIR, Volume II, page 20), the 
maximum one-hour ground-level concentration for hydrogen sulfide associated with the 
proposed project is predicted to be 9.30 ug/m3 (worst-case estimate) while the annual 
average concentration is predicted to be 0.78 ug/m3.  In both cases, the ground level 
concentrations are expected to be below the odor threshold for hydrogen sulfide of 11 
ug/m3 reported by the California Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment 
(OEHHA) (http://www.oehha.org/air/chronic_rels/pdf/7783064.pdf).  Therefore, no 
significant increase in odor impacts associated with hydrogen sulfide emissions are 
expected from the proposed project. 
 
Ammonia is used in the selective catalytic reduction (SCR) unit, which controls NOx 
emissions from combustion sources.  The SCR unit is regulated by the SCAQMD and 
permit conditions regulate the ammonia emissions from the SCR unit.   As shown in 
Table 4 of the HRA (see EIR, Volume II, page 20), the maximum one-hour ground-level 
concentration for ammonia associated with the proposed project is predicted to be 3.24 
ug/m3 (worst-case estimate) while the annual average concentration is predicted to be 
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0.16 ug/m3.   In both cases, the ground level concentrations are expected to be well below 
the odor threshold for ammonia of about 17 ppm (about 12 mg/m3 or 12,000 ug/m3) 

reported by OEHHA. (http://www.oehha.org/air/hot_spots/2008/AppendixD2_final. 
pdf#page=8).  Therefore, no significant increase in odor impacts associated with 
ammonia emissions are expected from the proposed project. 
 
The comment correctly notes that the SCAQMD does not monitor for hydrogen sulfide at 
its regional monitoring stations because hydrogen sulfide is not a regional air quality 
problem.  However, Tesoro is required to account for hydrogen sulfide as well as other 
pollutants through annual emission reports and emission inventory requirements.  
Hydrogen sulfide emissions are minimized at the Refinery/SRP to minimize odors per the 
requirements of SCAQMD Rule 402 - Nuisance.  The proposed project will result in an 
increase in sulfur removal and a reduction in SOx emissions which should help minimize 
odor impacts from the Refinery.   
 
As stated in the EIR (see Appendix A, page 2-67), the Tesoro Refinery/SRP maintains 
staff available 24 hours per day for odor investigation, which contributes to minimizing 
the frequency and magnitude of odor events.   These individuals are trained to investigate 
the presence and potential source(s) of odor release and take action to minimize such 
releases.   Based on the above and the analysis in the EIR, no significant adverse odor 
impacts are expected from the proposed project.   
 
Response 2-5 
 
The Draft EIR indicated that there are a number of cumulative projects in the area 
including the Intermodal Container Transfer Facility (ICTF) project and Southern 
California International Gateway (SCIG) project (see Draft EIR, pages 5-6 and 5-7) that 
may result in cumulative impacts with the Tesoro project.  At the present time, the only 
CEQA document available for either of these two projects is the Notice of Preparation 
and Initial Study (NOP/IS).  The Draft EIRs are not available for either project.  
According to the Port of Los Angeles, the documents for the ICTF and SCIG projects are 
expected to be completed by the end of this year.  As the comment indicates, the 
construction of the SCIG project has apparently been delayed and is expected to be 
extended beyond 2009.   
 
The Tesoro EIR used the information available from the ICTF and SCIG NOP/ISs in the 
cumulative impact section, as this is the most recent publicly available data.  It is possible 
that significant air quality impacts associated with the construction and/or operation of 
the ICTF and/or SCIG project will occur, however, sufficient data are not currently 
available to determine the magnitude of the future impacts from the ICTF and SCIG 
proposed projects.  The California Air Resources Board has prepared an HRA for current 
operations of the ICTF and Dolores Railyards for the facility operations in 2005.  That 
HRA must be updated to determine the health risks associated with the existing ICTF, as 
well as the proposed modifications to the ICTF.  The updated HRA is expected to be part 
of the Draft EIR so that the health risks and air quality impacts related to the ICTF are 
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currently unknown and considered to be speculative.  Regarding the SCIG project, the 
HRA is also expected to be part of the Draft EIR so that the health risks and air quality 
impacts associated with the SCIG project are also currently unknown and considered to 
be speculative.    
 
As noted on page 5-11 of the Draft EIR, “There will be construction emissions associated 
with other projects in the area including a number of port projects and the Alameda 
Corridor projects, but these emissions were not estimated and sufficient information does 
not exist to estimate these emissions.  The construction schedules are also not available 
so it is not clear whether the construction emissions will overlap with the proposed 
Tesoro project.  Therefore, additional unquantifiable adverse air quality impacts may 
occur due to construction activities from these other projects if they are approved and 
construction begins in the same time frame as the Tesoro proposed project.”   
 
Per the requirements of CEQA Guidelines §15064(h)(4)), the “mere existence of 
significant cumulative impacts caused by other projects alone shall not constitute 
substantial evidence that the proposed project’s incremental effects are cumulatively 
considerable.”   Therefore, the air quality construction impacts for the Tesoro proposed 
project are considered cumulatively considerable for NOx emissions and not 
cumulatively considerable for CO, VOC, SOx, PM10, and PM2.5.   Further, air quality 
impacts associated with the operation of the proposed project are not cumulatively 
considerable as they will result in a reduction in CO, NOx, SOx, PM10 and PM2.5 
emissions (see Table 5-3 of the Draft EIR), as well as GHG missions from the existing 
Refinery. 
   
Response 2-6 
 
The construction emissions and operational emissions are evaluated separately because 
construction emissions are short-term and cease following the construction phase.  The 
SCAQMD does not require preparing an HRA for construction impacts for projects 
where construction lasts less than nine years.  Further, performing a construction HRA is 
problematic for the following reasons.  The current HRA methodology requires TAC 
emissions to be emitted at a steady-state.  This means there is not a lot of variation in the 
magnitude of the emissions.  Construction emissions are not steady-state emissions as 
equipment is constantly stopping and starting throughout the day and the construction 
period.  The current HRA methodology is based on emissions from a source at a single 
location.  Construction equipment is not typically stationary, but moves within the project 
site over the construction day and construction period.  As a result, exposures to receptors 
are not constant but vary over time.  For these reasons, performing a construction HRA 
would not produce meaningful results. 
 
Operational emissions begin after the completion of the construction phase and are long-
term, assumed to cause exposures to receptors for a 70-year period.  Construction and 
operational emissions do not generally overlap, as the equipment must first be built 
before it can operate.  Therefore, the construction emissions would not be evaluated 
concurrently with operational emissions. 
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Further review of the cancer risk levels reported for each exposure pathway in Table 4-9 
of the EIR indicates that there are errors in some of the numbers.  The overall cancer risk 
reported for the Maximum Exposed Individual Worker (MEIW) and the Maximum 
Exposed Individual Resident (MEIR) are correct at 3.14 x 10-6 and 6.76 x 10-6, 
respectively (see Table 9 of the HRA).  However, the cancer risk associated with the 
dermal exposure for both the MEIR and MEIW is incorrect in Table 4-9.  The dermal 
exposure cancer risk estimates have been corrected in Table 4-9 of the Final EIR to 5.62 
x 10-7 and 5.07x10-7 for the MEIR and MEIW, respectively.   
 
As discussed on page 4-22 of the Draft EIR, the health risk associated with short-term 
exposure to particulates is determined based on the localized construction impact analysis 
(see the Draft EIR pages 4-8 through 4-10 and Appendix B).  The Localized Significance 
Threshold (LST) analysis modeled the peak onsite construction emissions to determine 
the ground level concentrations.  The results of the LST analysis indicated that the short-
term construction emissions would be below the applicable LST criteria.  The LST 
significance criteria are based on the most stringent ambient air quality standard for NO2 
and CO, and exceedence of a Rule 403-equivalent threshold for PM10 and PM2.5.  Use 
of the ambient air quality standards for NO2 and CO is appropriate because these 
standards are based on health effects (see Table 3-1).  Since construction of the proposed 
project is short-term and would not exceed the LST significance criteria for ambient air 
quality impacts for NO2, CO, PM10, and PM2.5, no significant adverse health impacts 
associated with construction emissions are expected.   
 
As discussed in Response 2-5, the cumulative analysis in the EIR includes emissions 
from other proposed projects in the area for which emissions (construction and/or 
operation) have been developed as part of other CEQA documents or for which emissions 
can be calculated using URBEMIS.  The emissions for other projects are considered 
speculative at this time.  Further the proposed project is expected to result in a decrease in 
criteria emissions from the existing Refinery providing an overall air quality and related 
public health benefit to the local population. 
 
Response 2-7 
 
This comment summarizes the issued raised in this letter.  SCAQMD staff contends that 
the issues raised by the commentator have been comprehensively analyzed.  Responses to 
the concerns raised in this letter, including odors, TAC emission cumulative impacts and 
mitigation measures have been addressed in the EIR with additional information and 
clarification provided in Responses 2-1 through 2-6.  Air quality impacts associated with 
construction equipment are considered significant and mitigation measures have been 
imposed (see EIR 4-24 and 4-25).  Mitigation measures for TAC and odor emissions are 
not required for the proposed project as no significant adverse TAC and odor impacts 
were identified.   
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COMMENT LETTER NO. 3 
COALITION FOR A SAFE ENVIRONMENT 

MARCH 6, 2009 
 

 
Response 3-1 
 
SCAQMD staff strongly disagrees with the opinion expressed in this comment letter that 
the document failed to comply with all applicable CEQA requirements as indicated in the 
following responses to comments.  As a result, it is incorrect to assert that the CEQA 
document violated CEQA.  The toxic air contaminant (TAC) emissions from the 
proposed project were evaluated and compared to the chemicals included in Appendix A-
I of the CARB AB2588 guidelines reports.  The AB2588 TACs emitted from the 
proposed project sources are limited to the chemicals included in Table 2 of the HRA.  
Therefore, the HRA evaluated the potential emissions of all AB2588 TACs.  The 2006 
Annual Emissions Report provides emissions data from the entire Refinery and includes 
numerous sources that are not part of the proposed project and, therefore, were not 
included in the project HRA.  Contrary to the comment, there was no failure to identify 
all categories of toxic chemicals generated by the proposed project; instead, not all 
AB2588 TACs are expected to be emitted from sources associated with the proposed 
project. 
 
Response 3-2 
 
Contrary to the comment, the criteria pollutant impacts associated with the proposed 
project are evaluated.  They are evaluated in the Draft EIR Section 4.2.2, while the TAC 
emissions are evaluated in both Volume II of the EIR – (the HRA), – as well as in 
Volume I of the EIR, Section 4.2.2.5 (see pages 4-16 through 4-23). 
 
As discussed on page 4-22 of the Draft EIR, in order to evaluate the health impacts 
associated with construction emissions, a LST analysis was completed.  The LST analysis 
modeled the peak onsite construction emissions to determine the ground level 
concentrations.  The results of the LST analysis indicated that the short-term construction 
emissions would be below the applicable LST criteria.  The LST significance criteria are 
based on the most stringent ambient air quality standard for NO2 and CO, and exceedence 
of a Rule 403-equivalent threshold for PM10 and PM2.5.  Use of the ambient air quality 
standards for NO2 and CO is appropriate because these standards are based on health 
effects (see Table 3-1).  The PM significance threshold, based on SCAQMD Rule 403, is 
also health based.  Since construction of the proposed project is short-term and would not 
exceed the LST significance criteria for ambient air quality impacts for NO2, CO, PM10, 
and PM2.5, no significant adverse health impacts associated with construction emissions 
are expected.  Therefore, adverse health impacts are expected during the construction 
phase of the proposed project. 
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Portions of the proposed project are expected to result in an increase in emissions, while 
other portions of the project are expected to result in a decrease in emissions.  As shown 
in Table 4-6, operation of the proposed project will result in an increase in VOC 
emissions associated with the LPG/HCU modifications, LPG/FCCU modifications, DCU 
modifications, fuel gas treatment unit, amine flash drum, coker blowdown modifications, 
sour gas treatment unit, HTU-2 modifications, Heater 101 modifications, installation of 
PRDs, and crude storage tank modifications.  Operation of other portions of the proposed 
project, including the replacement of the existing Cogeneration Unit and steam boilers 
and installation of a new emergency IC engine (an emergency engine that will be 
installed as part of the cogeneration unit) are expected to result in emission reductions of 
CO, NOx, SOx, PM10, and PM2.5 (see Table 4-6).   
 
Therefore, the operation of the proposed project as a whole is expected to result in 
emission reductions in CO, NOx, SOx, PM10, and PM2.5.  The VOC emission increases 
would exceed significance thresholds without mitigation; however, VOC emissions will 
be mitigated by offsetting stationary source emissions as required pursuant to SCAQMD 
Rule 1303.  Following mitigation, the proposed project's VOC emissions will be less than 
significant, whereas CO, NOx, SOx, PM10 and PM2.5 emissions will be less than 
significant prior to mitigation.   
 
Therefore, health impacts associated with criteria pollutants from the operation of the 
proposed project are expected to be less than current Refinery operations and less than 
significant. The proposed project is not expected to contribute to an exceedence of the 
ambient air quality standards so no such adverse health impacts are expected due to the 
operation of the proposed project.   
 
Response 3-3 
 
Contrary to the comment, the potential greenhouse gas emission impacts on climate 
change are evaluated in the Draft EIR, Section 5.3.4 – Greenhouse Gases (GHG) (see 
pages 5-14 through 5-23).  As discussed in the EIR (see page 5-23), the proposed project 
is estimated to result in a decrease of 61,334 metric tons per year of GHG emissions.  
Therefore, no significance adverse cumulative GHG emission impacts are expected from 
implementing the proposed project.  It is important to note that GHG emissions are 
different from criteria or TAC emissions.  GHG emissions are largely comprised of 
carbon dioxide and, as a routine by-product of human respiration, are not considered to 
be TACs.  Therefore, the impacts of GHG emissions are evaluated in the Volume I of the 
EIR;  TAC emissions are evaluated in Volume II of the EIR in the HRA. 
 
Response 3-4 
 
The proposed project is not expected to result in an increase in flaring associated with the 
proposed project modifications.  Further, SCAQMD Rule 1118 – Control of Emissions 
from Refinery Flares, prohibits flare events, except under specified conditions.  As is 
required by SCAQMD Rule 1118, new equipment proposed in this project will only be 
vented to the flare in emergency situations.  The proposed project will replace older, 
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existing equipment with new equipment, improving overall operating efficiency and 
reducing the potential for equipment malfunctions that may result in flaring.  The 
proposed project includes equipment (LPG Recovery including modifications to the 
DCU, HCU, and FCCU) that will recover more liquid fuels and reduce the generation of 
process gas, reducing the potential for flaring events.  The proposed project is designed to 
capture potential emissions from the pressure relief devices (PRDs) and flaring will only 
occur in the event of emergency release from the PRDs.  Since flaring would only occur 
in emergency situations, the number of flaring events per year and the length of any 
flaring event is currently unknown.  Therefore, it is speculative to calculate some 
theoretical emissions from flaring events.  CEQA Guidelines §15145 discourages 
speculation when evaluating impacts from proposed projects.  Therefore, no routine 
increase in emissions is expected from start-up/shutdown, maintenance, or routine flaring 
from this project. 
 
Response 3-5 
 
Contrary to the comment, the emission estimates are accurate because they are based on 
the manufacturer specifications and engineering estimates for the new equipment.  The 
storage tank emissions are based on the size, characteristics of the material stored, and 
expected throughput using the U. S. EPA approved TANKS model.  The SCAQMD 
permits to construct/operate will be based on these manufacturer specifications and 
engineering estimates and will include enforceable permit conditions that limit the 
emissions to those evaluated in the permit engineering review.  The emissions evaluated 
in the EIR are based on maximum rated design and the permit conditions will limit the 
equipment to the emissions evaluated in the EIR (or less).  Any increase in the emissions 
over the allowable permit limits would be a violation of the permit conditions.  Therefore, 
the emissions are not expected to be any greater than evaluated in the EIR.  The storage 
tank will undergo engineering review to make sure that it complies with the SCAQMD 
best available control technology (BACT) requirements and will not approve tank 
designs that do not comply with BACT requirements. 
 
Response 3-6 
 
Contrary to the comment, BACT associated with each of the major project components is 
discussed on pages 4-13 and 4-14 of the Draft EIR.   
 
The comment that the “Refineries historically choose the least costly and efficient BACT 
and SCAQMD historically always allows them to purchase the least efficient BACT” is 
unsubstantiated and untrue.  BACT, by definition, is control equipment with the lowest 
achievable emission rate (LAER).  BACT controls emissions to the greatest extent 
feasible for the new and modified emission sources.  The SCAQMD determines BACT 
for various types of equipment in different services and within different industries.  All 
new and modified process components are required to conform to the SCAQMD’s BACT 
Guidelines (available at http://www.aqmd.gov/bact/BACTGuidelines.htm).  Major 
emission sources that are subject to New Source Review (as is the proposed project at 
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Tesoro) are required by the Clean Air Act to meet the LAER standards which are 
determined for major sources such as the Tesoro Refinery at the time the permit is issued, 
with little regard for cost, and pursuant to U.S. EPA’s LAER policy as to what has been 
achieved in practice.  The Part B BACT and LAER determinations for major facilities 
outlined by the SCAQMD are only examples of past determinations that help in 
determining LAER for new permit application projects.  BACT/LAER determinations 
change and evolve as new technologies and new uses of existing technologies are used in 
practice. 
 
Response 3-7 
 
SCAQMD staff strongly disagrees with the opinion expressed in this comment regarding 
start-up and flaring emissions and, especially, the opinion that the SCAQMD has allowed 
Tesoro to violate reporting requirements.  Emission estimates for fugitive components 
from the proposed project are not based on the SCAQMD’s inspection and maintenance 
program because the components currently do not exist, so emission factors based on the 
results of inspection cannot be calculated.  Therefore, emission estimates for fugitive 
components are based on emission factors developed by the SCAQMD in a 
Memorandum dated April 2, 1999.  The Memorandum provides the appropriate emission 
factors for fugitive sources that include BACT and LAER rate reductions (see EIR pages 
4-11 and Appendix C).  See Responses 3-2, 3-3, and 3-5 regarding the proposed project’s 
emission estimates.  See Response 3-4 regarding flaring estimates associated with the 
proposed project.  The comments regarding the annual emissions report are not part of 
the proposed project.   
 
Response 3-8 
 
The Long Beach meteorological station is the closest meteorological station (about 2.7 
miles) and, thus, is the most representative of meteorological conditions at the proposed 
project site for which data are publicly available. The other meteorological stations in the 
area with publicly available meteorological data include King Harbor and Los Alamitos, 
located about 9.5 miles and 11 miles away from the proposed project site, respectively.    
All types of meteorological data are collected at the Long Beach meteorological station 
because it is a National Climatic Data Center station.  The meteorological data for the 
Long Beach meteorological station produce conservative estimates of air quality/health 
impacts because it is based on a worst-case year (1981).  For this year, there were a lot of 
calm winds for which a low wind speed is assumed to blow and the predominate wind 
direction is from west to east, resulting in more conservative (higher) pollutant 
concentrations to areas east of the proposed project site.  Therefore, the use of the Long 
Beach meteorological data is expected to provide appropriate and conservative estimates 
of air quality impacts and related health impacts.  Inversion layers that impact 
Wilmington, Carson and West Long Beach, also impact other parts of Long Beach as 
well as most of the South Coast Air Basin.  The weather at the Long Beach station is not 
expected to be significantly different from the weather in other areas five or 10 miles 
away.  Use of meteorological data from existing meteorological stations is the normal and 
acceptable practice when performing an air quality analysis.  Therefore, there is no need 
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to collect special meteorological data at the Tesoro Refinery when representative 
meteorological data for this area is available. 
 
The comment that “the proposed new equipment will generate more heat than what 
currently exists at the facility” is incorrect.  In actuality, the fuel input for the existing 
Cogeneration unit is 784 million British thermal units per hour (mmBtu/hr) compared to 
the new Cogeneration unit of 629.3 mmBtu/hour.  The fuel input for the existing boilers 
is a total of 734.16 mmBtu/hr as compared to the new boilers of 704 mmBtu/hour.  The 
decreased use in fuel input results in reduced heat generated by the units as well as 
reduced emissions of pollutants.  Therefore, with no evidence to support the claim that 
the proposed project will cause changes in micro-climate for Wilmington and other 
bordering communities, conducting and including studies relative to the micro-climate as 
part of the HRA are not necessary or required.  Also, see Responses 3-2, 3-3, and 3-5 
regarding the proposed project’s emission estimates. 
 
Response 3-9 
 
The receptor grid maps provide names of major streets and highways in the proposed 
project area.  Because of the size of the map, street names for smaller streets have been 
omitted.  The isopleth maps provide street names, but because of the size of the map the 
street names for some of the smaller streets are not legible.  However, major streets and 
landmarks are sufficiently legible to determine the location of potential impacts.  The 
areas of impact can be determined because the major streets have been identified.  
However, in response to this comment, the isopleth map in the Final EIR has been 
enlarged to 11” x 17” so that it is easier to read.   
 
Response 3-10 
 
The comment that carcinogenic health impacts were significantly underestimated is 
incorrect.  The TAC emissions from the proposed project were evaluated and compared 
to the chemicals included Appendix A-I of the CARB AB2588 guidelines reports.  The 
AB2588 TACs emitted from the proposed project sources are limited to the chemicals 
included in Table 2 of the HRA.  Therefore, the HRA appropriately evaluated the 
potential emissions of all AB2588 TACs generated by the proposed project.  Further, as 
explained in the EIR (see page 4-18), the benefits of the TAC emission reductions 
associated with the proposed project were not included in the HRA, therefore, the health 
risks estimated for the proposed project are expected to be conservative (i.e., “worst-
case”).   
 
The comment that the “receptor coordinates were intentionally designed to include the 
minimum impacted area” is incorrect.  As discussed in the HRA, (Volume II of the Draft 
EIR, page 10) a fine receptor grid (100 meters x 100 meters) was used to identify 
maximum impact locations.  The grid extends 2,000 meters west, 1,500 meters east, 
2,000 meters north and 2,000 meters south from the facility.  The distance of the grid in 
any direction only matters to the extent that the maximum impact area has been 
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identified.  As shown in Figure 4-1 of the EIR, the distance of the grid was sufficient to 
determine all maximum impact points (located within 1,000 feet of the facility) and to 
determine the one per million cancer risk isopleth.  The health risks at receptors over 
1,000 feet start to decline.  Therefore, extending the grid any further out in any direction 
would result in cancer risk estimates much less than one per million. 
 
The HRA used the 2000 census data because it is the only publicly available data on the 
population in the proposed project area.  Other data sources were investigated from 
agencies such as the Census Bureau, Southern California Association of Governments 
(SCAG), and the City of Los Angeles.  No census data are available to update the 2000 
census data at the block level.  The population within the project area may have varied 
from 2000 with people moving both into and away from the area.  However, there have 
been no major new housing or residential developments within the area that would result 
in a substantial increase in population.  The estimated cancer burden for the area 
associated with proposed project emissions was 0.091 which is much less than the 
significance threshold of 0.5.  Even if the population of the area were to double, the 
cancer burden would be 0.182 which is still well below the significance criteria of 0.5.  
The use of the 2000 census data is considered the most appropriate because it is the most 
recent publicly available census data with estimates at the block level.  Further, even if 
the area’s population doubled since 2000 the cancer burden associated with the proposed 
project is well below the significance criteria.  
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions, Response 3-5 regarding equipment efficiency, and Response 3-6 regarding use 
of BACT.   
 
Response 3-11 
 
The hazards associated with the proposed project were evaluated in Section 4.3 – Hazards 
and Hazardous Materials and Appendix D of the EIR.  The hazard analysis evaluated the 
potential “worst-case” hazards (fires, explosion overpressure, thermal radiation, release 
of hazardous chemicals, etc.) associated with the proposed project.  This means that any 
other hazards that could potentially occur as a result of implementing the proposed 
project would be smaller in magnitude that those identified in the EIR.  The hazard 
impacts were determined by modeling short-term releases regardless of the cause (e.g., 
breakdown, human error, earthquakes, terrorism, etc.)  (see page 4-27 of the EIR).  
Because of the short-term nature of these types of events, the health risks associated with 
such events are short-term.  Cancer and chronic non-cancer health risks are associated 
with long-term exposure which is not the case with emergency release events.  Acute 
non-cancer health risks from short-term exposures were also evaluated in the EIR and 
concluded to be less than significant (see page 4-21 of the EIR).  The transportation 
hazards associated with the proposed project are discussed on page 4-31 of the EIR.  A 
street fuel tanker explosion was not evaluated because the proposed project would not 
result in an increase in the transportation of fuel by truck. 
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Response 3-12 
 
See Response 3-1 regarding the emission estimates for TAC emissions. 
 
Response 3-13 
 
As discussed in the HRA (Volume II of the EIR, page 11), the Air Toxics Hot Spots 
Program Risk Assessment Guidelines: The Air Toxics Hot Spots Program Guidance 
Manual for the Preparation of Health Risk (OEHHA, 2003) was used in preparing the 
HRA and to determine the appropriate exposure pathways.  The following pathways were 
included in the HRA for residential exposure:  (1) inhalation; (2) dermal absorption; (3) 
home grown produce; (4) soil ingestion; and (5) mother’s milk.  The potential for animal 
product ingestion was not included because animal and dairy farms are beyond the 
Refinery’s area of influence.  The maximum impact areas are located within the City of 
Long Beach.  Title 21 of the City of Long Beach zoning code prohibits the raising of 
livestock, wild or exotic animals.  Therefore, exposure pathways that include ingestion of 
livestock grown in the area is not necessary.  Further, no commercial agricultural areas or 
basins for the storage of drinking water are located in the vicinity of the proposed project.  
Therefore, the carcinogenic health impacts have not been underestimated as claimed in 
the Comment 3-13.   
 
Response 3-14 
 
As discussed in the HRA (Volume II of the EIR, page 12), the assumptions for worker 
exposure were based on the OEHHA Guidelines.  Workers are assumed to be exposed for 
eight hours per day, five days per week, 49 weeks per year for 40 years.  The exposure 
assumptions for workers are conservative because most workers do not stay in the same 
job at the same location for more than 40 years.  The HRA calculated the risk to the 
maximum exposed individual worker (MEIW) and estimated the cancer risk to be 3.18 
per million.  The MEIW is located within the industrial area immediately west of the 
Refinery.  Since the cancer risk at the MEIW was below the significance threshold of 10 
per million, the cancer risk for all other workers in the area is also below 10 per million, 
regardless of the number of workers in the area.   
 
Response 3-15 
 
The comment that carcinogenic health impacts did not include “owners-worker-
employees working in fenceline and nearby places of business” is not correct.  As 
discussed on page 10 of the HRA, fenceline receptors spaced every 100 meters were used 
to determine the maximum concentrations at the property line of the Refinery.  As 
discussed in Response 3-10, the grid extends 2,000 meters west, 1,500 meters east, 2,000 
meters north and 2,000 meters south from the facility.  As shown in Figure 4-1 of the 
EIR, this distance was sufficient to determine all maximum impact points, including 
determining impacts to owners, workers and employees working on or near the fenceline 
and other nearby businesses, and to determine the one per million cancer risk isopleth.  
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Extending the grid any further out in any direction would have resulted in cancer risk 
estimates much less than one per million.   
 
By using the fine grid and fenceline receptors as described above, the potential health risk 
impacts to all local businesses within the area of analysis (see preceding paragraph) were 
evaluated in the HRA.  The HRA only reports the impacts to the MEIW which was well 
below the significance thresholds so that the health impacts to other workers in the area 
would also be less than significant.   
 
Response 3-16 
 
The comment that no non-carcinogenic RELs were listed is incorrect (see the HRA, 
Volume II of the EIR).  Table 7 of the HRA provides the chemicals for which OEHHA 
has developed non-carcinogenic RELs and Table 8 provides the RELs for chemicals 
evaluated in the HRA.  The non-carcinogenic acute hazard index was estimated to be 
0.508 (see page 4-21 of the EIR) and the non-carcinogenic chronic hazard index was 
estimated to be 0.0846 (see page 4-22 of the EIR).  Both the acute and chronic hazard 
indices are below the significance threshold of 1.0 so that non-carcinogenic health 
impacts are considered to be less than significant.   
 
Response 3-17 
 
The comment that the HRA failed to identify and list the types of non-carcinogenic health 
impacts is incorrect.  Tables 14 and 15 of the HRA (Volume II of the EIR) identified the 
chemicals evaluated in the HRA and their potential health effects on the human body. 
 
Response 3-18 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions. 
 
Response 3-19 
 
The HRA states that little data are available on the interaction of mixtures of compounds, 
their fate in the environment, and the overall effect on the human body.  The use of a 
non-cancer hazard index approach has been applied as a guideline for reviewing the 
cumulative non-carcinogenic health impacts of a mixture of compounds.  The hazard 
index approach assumes that the health effects of chemical mixtures are additive (see 
HRA, Volume II of the EIR, page 13).  The carcinogenic health impacts are also 
considered to be additive as the potential cancer risk associated with exposure to each 
pollutant are added together.  Therefore, the overall impacts of the proposed project on 
carcinogenic and non-carcinogenic health impacts have been evaluated per the Air Toxics 
Hot Spots Program Risk Assessment Guidelines: The Air Toxics Hot Spots Program 
Guidance Manual for the Preparation of Health Risk (OEHHA, 2003).  The carcinogenic 
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and non-carcinogenic health impacts were determined to be less than significant (see EIR 
Section 4.2 and Volume II, HRA).   
 
Conservative assumptions have been used in the air quality model used in the HRA in 
order to minimize the potential for underestimating impacts and include conservative 
emission calculations, exposure assumptions, cancer potency slopes, reference exposure 
levels, and meteorological data, which are expected to over estimate health risk impacts 
rather than underestimate health risk.  Based on the results of the HRA, the health 
impacts associated with the proposed project are less than significant and no further 
evaluation is required.  Further, as explained in the EIR (see page 4-18), TAC emission 
reduction benefits associated with the proposed project were not included in the HRA, 
therefore, the health risks estimated for the proposed project are expected to be 
conservative (i.e., “worst-case”).  As a result, mitigation measures such as those 
suggested in the comment are not required per CEQA Guidelines §15126.4(a)(3). 
 
Response 3-20 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions.  Also see Responses 3-16 and 3-17 regarding the evaluation of non-
carcinogenic health impacts. 
 
Response 3-21 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions.  See Response 3-13 regarding the appropriate exposure pathways.  Also see 
Responses 3-16 and 3-17 regarding the evaluation of non-carcinogenic health impacts. 
 
Response 3-22 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions.  Also see Responses 3-16 and 3-17 regarding the evaluation of non-
carcinogenic health impacts. 
 
Response 3-23 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
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emissions.  Also see Responses 3-16 and 3-17 regarding the evaluation of non-
carcinogenic health impacts. 
 
Response 3-24 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions.  See Response 3-8 regarding meteorological data.  See Responses 3-14 and 3-
15 regarding worker exposure data.    
 
Response 3-25 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions.  See Response 3-14 regarding worker exposures and Response 3-15 regarding 
the use of fence line receptors and health impacts to other nearby workers.   The 
definition of workers included all areas where land uses were not residential; this means 
that all local businesses were included.  Fence line receptors were included in the analysis 
and all fence line receptors are business.  The type of business does not matter in the 
analysis so that the impacts to local vendors, lunch trucks, push-carts, etc., were also 
included.   
 
Response 3-26 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions.  See Response 3-14 and 3-15 regarding worker exposures and related health 
impacts.  Air quality modeling was used to determine the maximum impacted worker.  
The impacts to other workers are expected to be less.  Workers that work within the 
Refinery are subject to other Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) 
rules and regulations which limit worker exposure to various chemicals and conditions 
(e.g., high noise levels), require the use of personal protective equipment, and require 
training and education to reduce employee exposure.  Any contractors or subcontractors 
are also regulated by OSHA rules and regulations so that their exposures do not exceed 
permissible exposure limit requirements established by OSHA.   
 
Response 3-27 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding the evaluation of TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions. See Response 3-8 regarding the use of accurate meteorological data.  See 
Response 3-28 regarding the analysis of health risks to residential receptors.   
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Response 3-28 
 
As explained in detail in the HRA (Volume II of the EIR), the air quality model was run 
and health risk calculations were made at every receptor in the network including the 
fenceline receptors, fine grid receptors, sensitive receptors and discrete receptors for 
census blocks within 5,000 meters of the project.  The highest cancer risk for the MEIR 
was the receptor with the highest cancer risk estimate in a residential area.  The 
residential area with the highest predicted increase in cancer risk was east of the Refinery 
(see HRA Figure 4 and the Draft EIR, Figure 4-1).  Local schools and other sensitive 
receptors in the area were identified and health risks at each of these sensitive receptors 
were calculated.  The Bethune Mary School was the sensitive receptor with the highest 
estimated increase in cancer risk based on air quality modeling.  Both the maximum acute 
and chronic hazard indices were determined in the same manner, i.e., the acute and 
chronic hazard index was calculated at each receptor in the grid and the highest acute and 
chronic hazard index was reported.   
 
Because the predominant wind flows from west to east in the vicinity of the proposed 
project, more pollutants from the proposed project would impact areas east of the 
Refinery.  The impacts are dependent on both wind direction and distance from the 
Refinery.  It is a fact that areas east of the Refinery (e.g., Bethune Mary School) tend to 
be affected to a greater extent than areas west of the Refinery.  Nonetheless, the health 
risk at ALL receptors, both those east and west of the proposed project, were calculated 
and determined to be less than the significance thresholds and less than significant.   
 
Response 3-29 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions, Response 3-5 regarding equipment efficiency, and Response 3-6 regarding use 
of BACT. See Response 3-13 regarding exposure assumptions.  See Response 3-8 
regarding accurate meteorological data.    See Response 3-28 regarding residential health 
risk. 
 
Response 3-30 
 
See Response 3-28 regarding the analysis of cancer risk impacts to sensitive receptors, 
including Bethune Mary School.  With regard to the chronic hazard index analysis, see 
Responses 3-28 and 3-32. 
 
Response 3-31 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
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emissions.  See Response 3-8 regarding accurate meteorological and Response 3-13 
regarding exposure assumptions.  As explained in the EIR (see page 4-18), TAC emission 
reductions associated with the proposed project were not included in the HRA, therefore, 
the health risks estimated for the proposed project are expected to be conservative (i.e., 
“worst-case”).  With regard to the chronic hazard index analysis see Responses 3-28 and 
3-32. 
 
Response 3-32 
 
See Response 3-28 regarding the analysis of health risk impacts to sensitive receptors, 
including Bethune Mary School.  The chronic hazard index was not reported for the 
Bethune Mary School because the maximum chronic hazard index was predicted to be 
0.085 which is well below the significance threshold of 1.0.  The chronic hazard index at 
all other receptors, including the Bethune Mary School, is less than the maximum chronic 
hazard index and, thus, also less than significant.  See Responses 3-1, 3-2, 3-3, and 3-4 
regarding alleged underestimation of emissions.  Further, as explained in the EIR (see 
page 4-18), TAC emission reductions associated with the proposed project were not 
included in the HRA, therefore, the health risks estimated for the proposed project are 
expected to be conservative (i.e., “worst-case”).   
 
Response 3-33 
 
See Response 3-28 regarding the analysis of health risk impacts to sensitive receptors.  
The acute hazard index was not reported for the Bethune Mary School because the 
maximum acute hazard index was predicted to be 0.508, which is below the significance 
threshold of 1.0.  The acute hazard index at all other receptors is less than the maximum 
acute hazard index and, thus, also less than significant.  See Responses 3-1, 3-2, 3-3, and 
3-4 regarding alleged underestimation of emissions.  See Response 3-8 regarding 
accurate meteorological data.  See Response 3-13 regarding exposure assumptions.  
Further, as explained in the EIR (see page 4-18), TAC emission reductions associated 
with the proposed project were not included in the HRA; therefore, the health risks 
estimated for the proposed project are expected to be conservative (i.e., “worst-case”).   
 
Response 3-34 
 
See Response 3-28 regarding the analysis of health risk impacts to sensitive receptors.  
The acute hazard index was not reported for the sensitive receptors (including the 
Apostolic Faith Center and Wilmington Park Preschool) because the maximum acute 
hazard index was predicted to be 0.508 which is below the significance threshold of 1.0.  
The acute hazard index at all other receptors, including other schools and sensitive 
receptors, is less than the maximum acute hazard index and, thus, also less than 
significant. 
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Response 3-35 
 
See Response 3-8 regarding the appropriate meteorological data for the project modeling 
and the lack of need for additional meteorological studies.   
 
Response 3-36 
 
See Response 3-8 regarding the potential for the proposed project to create a heat island 
effect at the Refinery. 
 
Response 3-37 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions.  See Response 3-13 regarding exposure assumptions.  As explained in the EIR 
(see page 4-18), TAC emission reductions associated with the proposed project were not 
included in the HRA, therefore, the health risks estimated for the proposed project are 
expected to be conservative (i.e., “worst-case”). 
 
Response 3-38 
 
The environmental setting or baseline for TACs and the related cancer risk is provided in 
the EIR (Section 3.2.4.5 – Toxic Air Contaminants, pages 3-7 through 3-9).  The existing 
cancer risk for the area is based on the SCAQMD’s MATES-II and MATES-III projects, 
which indicate that the average carcinogenic risk in the district is about 1,200 per one 
million people.  This means that 1,200 people out of one million are susceptible to 
developing cancer from exposure to TACs over a 70-year exposure period.   
 
CEQA requires that the impacts of a proposed project be evaluated before the project is 
approved.  The public health impacts associated with the proposed project cannot be 
determined by conducting a public health survey as the equipment is not yet constructed 
and operating.  Air quality modeling must be used to predict the potential air quality and 
related public health impacts of a project before it is built.  Conservative assumptions 
have been used in the air quality model in order to minimize the potential for 
underestimating impacts including conservative emission calculations, exposure 
assumptions, cancer potency slopes, reference exposure levels, and meteorological data, 
which are expected to over estimate health risk rather than underestimate health risk.  
HRA protocols and procedures have been developed and approved for use by the 
SCAQMD (see Risk Assessment Procedures for Rules 1401 and 212).  Use of this 
methodology is required by the SCAQMD and is the normal and accepted practice when 
preparing CEQA documents.  Based on the results of the HRA, the health impacts 
associated with the proposed project are less than significant and no further evaluation or 
mitigation measures are required.  Further, as explained in the EIR (see page 4-18), TAC 
emission reductions associated with the proposed project were not included in the HRA, 



APPENDIX F – RESPONSE TO COMMENTS 
 
 
 

F-47 

therefore, the health risks estimated for the proposed project are expected to be 
conservative (i.e., “worst-case”).   
 
Response 3-39 
 
See Response 3-8 regarding the appropriate meteorological data for the project modeling.   
The comment regarding the accuracy of cancer burden is not correct.  The cancer burden 
analysis uses appropriate input data and the methodology is consistent with policies and 
procedures required by the SCAQMD.   
 
Response 3-40 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions.  See Response 3-10 regarding the use of the 2000 census data.  See Response 
3-13 regarding exposure assumptions. 
Response 3-41 
 
See Response 3-38 regarding conducting a public health survey.   
 
Response 3-42 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions.  See Response 3-13 regarding exposure assumptions.  Also, see Response 3-
28 regarding the HRA analysis and Response 3-33 regarding the determination of the 
acute hazard index. 
 
Response 3-43 
 
See Response 3-38 regarding conducting a public health survey.   
 
Response 3-44 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions.  See Response 3-13 regarding exposure assumptions.   See Response 3-33 
regarding the determination of the acute hazard index.  Also, see Response 3-38 
regarding conducting a public health survey. 
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Response 3-45 
 
The health impacts of the proposed project have been comprehensively evaluated in the 
EIR (see Section 4.2 – Air Quality, Section 4.3 – Hazards and Hazardous Materials, 
Appendix B – Peak Construction Emission Calculations, Appendix D – Hazard Analysis, 
and Volume II – Health Risk Assessment.  The commentator does not indicate what is 
included in a “health impact analysis.”  However, the EIR has evaluated the health 
impacts from criteria pollutant emissions associated with construction and operation of 
the proposed project and determined that the project impacts would be less than 
significant.  Also, see page 4-22 and 4-23 of the EIR, which summarizes the health 
impacts of the proposed project.  Further, as explained in the EIR (see page 4-18), TAC 
emission reductions associated with the proposed project were not included in the HRA, 
therefore, the health risks estimated for the proposed project are expected to be 
conservative (i.e., “worst-case”), consistent with SCAQMD policies and procedures.   
 
Response 3-46 
 
The SCAQMD strongly disagrees with the opinion expressed in this comment that 
somehow the SCAQMD failed to appropriately make a BACT determination.  Further, 
the CEQA document complies with all applicable rules, regulations, and laws.  The 
proposed project health impacts were evaluated and determined to be less than significant 
(see Section 4.2 of the EIR).   Mitigation measures are not required for effects which are 
not found to be significant (CEQA Guidelines §15126.4(a)).   Therefore, mitigation 
measures are not required and not proposed for health risks associated with the proposed 
project.  The EIR concluded that potentially significant air quality impacts may occur 
during the construction phase and feasible mitigation measures were imposed (see EIR 
pages 4-24 and 4-25). See Response 3-2 for a further discussion of criteria pollutant 
impacts.  See Response 3-5 regarding equipment efficiency and Response 3-6 regarding 
the use of BACT.  Hazard impacts are also potentially significant and feasible mitigation 
measures were also discussed (see EIR pages 4-31 and 4-32). 
 
Response 3-47 
 
The Draft EIR summarizes all proposed project changes, including new and replaced 
equipment (see EIR, Chapter 2, see pages 2-5 through 2-12). 
 
Response 3-48 
 
The Draft EIR summarizes all proposed project changes, including new and replaced 
equipment (see EIR, Chapter 2, see pages 2-5 through 2-12).  The project description and 
related environmental analyses provide sufficient data to determine project impacts, e.g., 
size of boilers, size of cogeneration facility, number valves/flanges, etc.  Detailed 
engineering has not been completed on all portions of the project and vendors have not 
been selected on all equipment.  Therefore, manufacturer equipment specifications are 
not available for each type of equipment, nor is it necessary for completing an adequate 
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evaluation of the potential adverse environmental impacts associated with the proposed 
project. 
 
See Response 3-5 regarding equipment efficiency and Response 3-6 regarding the use of 
BACT.  BACT will be required for construction of the crude oil storage tank and will be 
determined by SCAQMD pursuant to Regulation XIII, at the time a permit to construct is 
issued.  BACT is determined at the time the permit to construct is issued to ensure that 
the most current, lowest emitting BACT is applied to the project. 
 
The SCAQMD strongly disagrees with the opinion expressed in this comment that the 
“SCAQMD is misleading the public and collaborating with the petroleum industry to 
with hold [sic] information and true facts.”  The EIR for the proposed project was 
prepared consistent with CEQA Guidelines §15121 to inform the public agency 
decisionmakers and the public generally of the significant environmental effects of a 
project, identify possible ways to minimize the significant effects, and describe 
reasonable alternatives to the proposed project.  The proposed project does not include a 
dry or wet scrubber because both dry and wet scrubbers are generally used to control 
particulate emissions.  As noted in Table 4-6 of the EIR, the proposed project is not 
expected to result in an increase in particulate emissions.  In fact, the proposed project is 
expected to substantially reduce PM emissions, so no secondary particulate control 
equipment (e.g., wet or dry scrubber) is required. 
 
Response 3-49 
 
See Response 3-48 regarding manufacturer specifications for the proposed project 
equipment.  See also Response 3-6 regarding the use of BACT. 
 
Response 3-50 
 
Although solar power can be used to produce electricity in some instances (primarily on 
sunny days), it cannot be used for refinery operations, which require sustained electricity 
loads for long periods of time.  Solar power would not be sufficient to operate the 
refinery on a continuous basis, would not be a dependable source of energy at night or on 
overcast days, and could not be used to replace the existing cogeneration facility.  
Unreliable energy sources at the refinery could lead to power outages that result in 
emergency shutdown of refinery units, and possible upset conditions that can lead to 
flaring.  Therefore, the use of solar power to replace the existing cogeneration unit is not 
feasible in refinery operations. 
 
Response 3-51 
 
The proposed project will replace the existing cogeneration facility with a new, more 
efficient cogeneration unit.  The proposed project will not result in an increase in 
electricity purchased from the Los Angeles Department of Water and Power or create 
significant adverse electricity demand impacts.  Therefore, there is no need to mitigate 
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electricity use since there is no significant adverse increase in electricity use as part of the 
proposed project. 
 
Response 3-52 
 
PRDs are safety devices that are designed to release built up vapors in the event that the 
pressure reaches specific levels.  PRDs are installed in locations where damage or injury 
may occur if the pressure reaches certain levels.  PRDs are not needed in all locations 
(e.g., equipment where there is no potential for pressure to build up) and are only 
installed were needed, based on engineering design.  PRDs do not function as emission 
control devices and, therefore, would not be appropriate for installation or fugitive 
emissions control.  Historically, PRDs have been vented to the atmosphere when elevated 
pressures occur.  As part of the proposed project, existing PRDs, where feasible, are 
being rerouted to capture the vapors, should an overpressurization occur. 
 
Response 3-53 
 
The proposed project is expected to result in a significant increase in VOC emissions but 
those emissions will be reduced to less than significant through emission offsets.  Since 
there are no significant operational emissions associated with the proposed project, there 
is no requirement to evaluate alternative refinery equipment.  The technologies listed in 
this comment have not been used in the petroleum industry and cannot be considered 
BACT.  Also, it is incorrect to assume that the use of the technologies listed in this 
comment will have no air pollution as additional electricity to run the equipment would 
be required and electricity generation will produce additional emissions.  See also 
Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant emissions. 
 
Response 3-54 
 
The comment is not clear on what is considered a “secondary enclosure.”  The proposed 
project is expected to result in a significant increase in VOC emissions but those 
emissions will be reduced to less than significant through emission offsets.  Since there 
are no significant operational emissions, following mitigation, associated with the 
proposed project, there is no requirement to evaluate alternative refinery equipment.  As 
discussed on pages 4-11 through 4-14, all new and modified process components are 
required to conform to the SCAQMD’s BACT Guidelines.  Bellow sealed valves 
(leakless valves) will be installed on project components, except for certain specified 
applications for which they are inappropriate, e.g., would pose a safety hazard.  The use 
of flanged connections will be minimized to the extent practicable.  Where required for 
maintenance or other routine operations, flanged connections will be designed in 
accordance with applicable rules and regulations, and monitoring and control in 
accordance with an approved inspection and maintenance program. 
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Response 3-55 
 
As indicated in the EIR, truck emissions are two pounds per day or less for all criteria 
pollutants, which is less than significant.  The proposed project was expected to result in 
a significant increase in VOC emissions, but those emissions will be reduced to less than 
significant through emission offsets.  The truck traffic associated with the proposed 
project is limited to a maximum increase of one truck per day to deliver oxygen or 
ammonia.  Since there are no significant operational emissions associated with truck 
emissions from the proposed project, there is no requirement to mitigate truck emissions. 
 
Response 3-56 
 
The proposed project will not result in an increase in train traffic so mitigation measures 
for train emissions are not required. 
 
Response 3-57 
 
The Refinery and SRP are  RECLAIM facilities that have several existing equipment and 
proposed new equipment, including the proposed new cogeneration unit and boilers, that 
currently are or will be regulated under the SCAQMD’s Regulation XX - RECLAIM.  In 
accordance with the RECLAIM program, major NOx and SOx emission sources are 
required to be equipped with continuous emission monitors (CEMs).  Data from the 
CEMs are collected and reported to the SCAQMD on a continuous basis.  The public can 
request access to these data by submitting a Public Records Request in writing. 
 
Response 3-58 
 
As discussed in Response 3-46, mitigation measures are not required for effects which 
are not found to be significant (CEQA Guidelines §15126.4(a)).  Since emissions of all 
criteria pollutants were less than significant after mitigation and TAC impacts were less 
than significant, there is no requirement to further mitigate emissions or engage in fence 
line monitoring.  See also Response 3-58 regarding continuous monitoring. 
 
Response 3-59 
 
A study of breakdowns, failures or malfunctions in the past 10 years related to the 
proposed new equipment cannot be completed at this time because the equipment is not 
constructed and operating at the Refinery.  The potential hazard impacts associated with 
the proposed project were evaluated in Section 4.3 – Hazards and Hazardous Materials 
and Appendix D of the EIR.  The hazard analysis evaluated the potential hazards (fires, 
explosion overpressure, thermal radiation, release of hazardous chemicals, etc.) 
associated with the proposed project, regardless of the cause (e.g., breakdown, human 
error, earthquakes, terrorism, etc.) and assumed “worst-case” scenarios including release 
of the entire contents of a tank, vessel, etc.  Potentially significant impacts were 
determined for the amine/sour water updates and the new crude oil storage tank and 
feasible mitigation measures were discussed. 
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Response 3-60 
 
Flaring activities in the past 10 years would not be reflective of potential flare events in 
the future because SCAQMD Rule 1118, amended in 2005, prohibits flaring except under 
specific emergency circumstances.  See also Response 3-4 regarding flaring.  The 
proposed project is not expected to result in an increase in non-emergency flaring 
associated with the proposed project modifications.   
 
Response 3-61 
 
A plan to reduce all categories of emissions to zero or near-zero in the next 10 years is 
outside the scope of the currently proposed project.  Further, if such a plan was feasible, 
it would have to undergo its own CEQA process and analysis.  Such a plan however, is 
not required because the proposed project is not expected to result in a significant 
increase in criteria emissions after mitigation associated with the proposed project.  As 
discussed in Response 3-46, mitigation measures are not required for effects which are 
not found to be significant (CEQA Guidelines §15126.4(a)). 
 
Response 3-62 
 
Under the requirements of the U.S. EPA’s Emergency Planning and Community Right-
to-Know, Tesoro must follow specific requirements in the event of an emergency 
including notification requirements, evacuation procedures, identification of emergency 
coordinator, etc.  Health care facilities are notified in the event of injury or release that 
will require their services.  The proposed project is not expected to result in a significant 
increase in emissions associated with the proposed project.  Since there are no significant 
health impacts associated with the operation of the proposed project, there is no 
requirement for additional mitigation measures. 
 
Response 3-63 
 
Contrary to the comment, the proposed project does not contain any provision that would 
require Tesoro to increase the amount of NOx and SOx RTCs beyond current levels. As 
discussed in the EIR (see page 2-6), currently, the actual annual NOx emissions at the 
Refinery exceed the annual NOx allocation.  In order to comply with the RECLAIM 
program requirements,  Tesoro has been purchasing NOx RECLAIM trading credits 
(referred to as RTCs) from the market to comply with the facility’s annual allocation 
requirement.  In lieu of continuing to purchase credits, the proposed project would reduce 
NOx emissions at the Refinery by replacing the existing cogeneration unit with a new 
cogeneration unit and replacing four existing steam boilers with two new steam boilers.  
Therefore, the proposed project would provide NOx emission reductions at the Refinery, 
reduce local impacts, and minimize the need to purchase NOx emission RTCs in the 
future.  As shown in Table 4-6 of the EIR, the proposed project will also result in a 
reduction in SOx emissions from the new boilers and cogeneration unit as compared to 
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the existing Refinery operations.  As discussed in Response 3-46, mitigation measures as 
suggested by the commentator are not required for effects which are not found to be 
significant (CEQA Guidelines §15126.4(a)) 
 
Response 3-64 
 
See Response 3-38 regarding conducting a public health survey.  See also Response 3-63 
regarding the purchase of  RTCs. 
 
Response 3-65 
 
See Response 3-38 regarding conducting a public health survey.  See also Response 3-63 
regarding the purchase of RTCs.  Also note that the proposed project will not result in an 
increase in particulate matter emissions from the Refinery during operation, but will 
actually substantially reduce particulate emissions.  Therefore, the suggested public 
health mitigation measures such as air purification systems would not be required for 
mitigation since there are no significant adverse impacts from particulate emissions. 
 
Response 3-66 
 
CEQA requires that the impacts of a proposed project be evaluated before the project is 
approved.  Soil contamination associated with the proposed project cannot be determined 
at this time as the equipment is not yet constructed and operating.  Air quality modeling 
was used to predict the potential air quality and related deposition of contaminants into 
the soil as part of the HRA.  Human exposure to contaminants in soil was assumed via 
dermal exposure, soil ingestion for children, and absorption via the homegrown vegetable 
pathway.  Based on the results of the HRA, the health impacts associated with the 
proposed project are less than significant and no further evaluation or mitigation 
measures are required.  Further, as explained in the EIR (see page 4-18), TAC emission 
reductions associated with the proposed project were not included in the HRA, therefore, 
the health risks estimated for the proposed project are expected to be conservative (i.e., 
“worst-case”).   See Response 3-38 for additional information on the HRA. 
 
Response 3-67 
 
See Response 3-63 regarding the purchase of RTCs. 
 
Response 3-68 
 
See Response 3-63 regarding purchase of RTCs. 
 
Response 3-69 
 
See Response 3-63 regarding the purchase of RTCs.   
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Response 3-70 
 
See Response 3-62 regarding providing Refinery information to the local community.     
 
Response 3-71 
 
Under the requirements of the U.S. EPA’s Emergency Planning and Community Right-
to-Know, Tesoro must follow specific requirements in the event of an emergency 
including notification requirements, evacuation procedures, identification of emergency 
coordinator, etc.  Health care facilities are notified in the event of injury or release that 
will require their services. 
 
Response 3-72 
 
The proposed project will increase sulfur removal, but the amount of sulfur removed is in 
the parts per million range so that no noticeable increase in the amount of sulfur 
generated or stored is expected.  Sulfur is stored in molten (fluid) form and stored within 
tanks until it is sold as a product.  Therefore, there is no outdoor storage of sulfur in dry 
form at Tesoro. 
 
Response 3-73 
 
See Response 3-8 regarding the heat island issue.  There would also be no related 
increase in insects or fungus. With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to 
the comments noted.  See Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 
regarding criteria pollutant emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and 
Response 3-4 regarding flaring emissions. 
 
Response 3-74 
 
Contrary to the comment, mitigation measures are not required for effects which are not 
found to be significant (CEQA Guidelines §15126.4(a)).  Noise impacts were determined 
to be less than significant because project-related noise would be less than background 
noise levels at the residential areas, i.e., the closest residents are located about one-half 
mile away from proposed project noise sources (see the Draft EIR, Appendix A, page 2-
28).  Therefore, mitigation measures, such as those identified in this comment, are not 
required for noise associated with the proposed project.  As discussed in Response 3-4, 
no increase in flaring is expected from the proposed project.  Flaring will also be 
minimized throughout the Refinery as required by SCAQMD Rule 1118. 
 
Response 3-75 
 
See Response 3-8 regarding the appropriate meteorological data and the potential for heat 
island impacts.  Since a heat island effect is not expected to be generated by the proposed 
project, no “insect vector growth” as suggested in the comment would occur.  As 
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discussed in the EIR (see EIR, Appendix A, page 2-10), no significant adverse impacts 
on other biological resources were identified so no mitigation measures are required.  
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies, refer to the comments noted.  See 
Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding criteria pollutant 
emissions, Response 3-3 regarding GHG emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring 
emissions.   
 
Response 3-76 
 
Mitigation measures are not required for effects which are not found to be significant 
(CEQA Guidelines §15126.4(a)).  Biological impacts were determined to be less than 
significant because all construction and operational activities will occur within the 
confines of the existing Refinery/SRP.  Previous development and operation of the 
Refinery/SRP has left the proposed sites within the confines of the Refinery and SRP 
devoid of habitat (see the Draft EIR, Appendix A, page 2-10).  The commentator has not 
provided any information to dispute these conclusions.  Therefore, mitigation measures 
are not required and not proposed for biological impacts associated with the proposed 
project. 
 
Response 3-77 
 
The potential impacts of the proposed project on the CalARP, RMP, and PSM 
requirements are discussed on page 4-31 and 4-32.  The details of the revisions, if any, to 
the RMP are not currently known.  Any revisions would need to be completed within six 
months of the operation of the new or modified equipment and the revisions will need to 
be reviewed and approved by the City of Los Angeles Fire Department.  A public version 
of the RMP is available from the City of Los Angeles Fire Department.  Because of the 
confidential information contained within a PSM review, there is no requirement that 
such reviews be made available to the public.    
 
As discussed in Response 3-4, new equipment proposed in this project will only be 
vented to the flare in emergency situations.  The proposed project will replace older, 
existing equipment with new equipment, improving overall operating efficiency and 
reducing the potential for equipment malfunctions that may result in flaring. Therefore, 
the proposed project is expected to decrease, rather than increase the potential for 
breakdowns, and malfunctions at the Refinery.  By replacing the existing cogeneration 
facility with new cogeneration units, the proposed project is expected to minimize the 
Refinery’s reliance on electricity produced by the Los Angeles Department of Water and 
Power and reduce the potential for power outages.  Also see Response 3-71 regarding 
community notification. 
 
Response 3-78 
 
The potential hazard impacts associated with the proposed project were evaluated in 
Section 4.3 – Hazards and Hazardous Materials and Appendix D of the EIR.  The hazard 
analysis evaluated the potential hazards (fires, explosion overpressure, thermal radiation, 
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release of hazardous chemicals, etc.) associated with the proposed project, regardless of 
the cause (e.g., breakdown, human error, earthquakes, terrorism, etc.).  Potentially 
significant impacts were determined for the amine/sour water updates and the new crude 
oil storage tank and feasible mitigation measures were evaluated.  EIRs are required to 
evaluate the potential significant adverse impacts of a proposed project on the 
environment.  There is no requirement to do a study of breakdowns, failures or 
malfunctions related to the Refinery as it is not part of the proposed project.   Further, 
such information is not relative to most components of the proposed project as some old 
equipment being replaced with new equipment or completely new equipment is being 
installed.    
 
As noted in Response 3-77, the proposed project is expected to decrease, rather than 
increase the potential for breakdowns, and malfunctions at the Refinery.  See Response 3-
71 regarding public notification requirements in the event of an emergency.   
 
Response 3-79 
 
EIRs are required to evaluate the potential significant adverse impacts of a proposed 
project on the environment.  Discussions of violations, fines, penalties, court orders, and 
legal actions do not provide information on the potential impacts of new/modified 
equipment, therefore, there is no requirement to include such information as part of an 
EIR.   
 
As noted in Response 3-77, the proposed project is expected to decrease, rather than 
increase the potential for breakdowns, and malfunctions at the Refinery.   
 
Response 3-80 
 
The SCAQMD strongly disagrees with the opinion expressed in this comment that the 
cumulative impact analysis in inadequate.  As discussed in the EIR, page 5-1, the 
cumulative impact analysis typically includes projects within about one mile of the 
proposed project.  Where the Port projects have components that would have impacts 
within about one mile of the Refinery, they were included as part of the cumulative 
analysis, e.g., the Pacific LA Marine Crude Oil Terminal, ICTF Modernization and 
Expansion Project, SCIG Project, Interstate 710 Freeway project, and ACTA projects 
including the Schuyler Heim Bridge Replacement SR-47 Project.  Per the requirements of 
CEQA Guidelines §15064(h)(4)), the “mere existence of significant cumulative impacts 
caused by other projects alone shall not constitute substantial evidence that the proposed 
project’s incremental effects are cumulatively considerable.”    
 
The air quality construction impacts for the Tesoro proposed project are considered 
cumulatively considerable, as defined by CEQA Guidelines §15064(h)(l), for NOx 
emissions because they exceed the applicable project-specific significance threshold, but 
are not cumulatively considerable for CO, VOC, SOx, PM10, and PM2.5.   Further, air 
quality impacts associated with the operation of the proposed project are not cumulatively 
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considerable as the proposed project will result in a reduction in CO, NOx, SOx, PM10 
and PM2.5 emissions (see Table 5-3 of the Draft EIR).   
 
The cumulative construction significant traffic impacts associated with the proposed 
project are cumulatively considerable on the I-710 Freeway and not cumulatively 
considerable for traffic impacts at local intersections near the Refinery.  Further, traffic 
impacts associated with the operation of the proposed project are not cumulatively 
considerable as a maximum of one truck trip per day is associated with the proposed 
project (see EIR, pages 5-26 and 5-27).   Including additional projects located further 
away from the Tesoro Refinery/SRP would not change the conclusions of the cumulative 
traffic analysis because of the localized nature of the traffic impacts.  Therefore, no 
further cumulative analyses are required.   
 
Response 3-81 
 
The Draft EIR for the proposed project was submitted to the State Clearinghouse for 
review by State Agencies.  A 45-day public comment period is consistent with the 
requirements in CEQA Guidelines §15105(a) for documents submitted to the State 
Clearinghouse.  A copy of the EIR was delivered to the commentator via overnight mail 
on January 22, 2009 and the commentator prepared and submitted two comment letters 
that contained extensive comments.  Thus, the request for an extension of the comment 
period is neither necessary nor warranted. 
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COMMENT LETTER NO. 4 
WILMINGTION YMCA PROGRAM CENTER 

MARCH 5, 2009 
 

 
Response 4-1 
 
The SCAQMD understands that the Wilmington YMCA supports the proposed Tesoro 
Reliability Improvement and Regulatory Compliance Project.  Thank you for your 
comments. 
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COMMENT LETTER NO. 5 
REGIONAL HISPANIC CHAMBER OF COMMERCE 

MARCH 6, 2009 
 

 
Response 5-1 
 
The SCAQMD understands that the Regional Hispanic Chamber of Commerce supports 
the approval of the proposed Tesoro Reliability Improvement and Regulatory 
Compliance Project.  Thank you for your comments. 
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COMMENT LETTER NO. 6 
COALITION FOR A SAFE ENVIRONMENT 

MARCH 6, 2009 
 

 
Response 6-1 
 
The Draft EIR for the proposed project was submitted to the State Clearinghouse for 
review by State Agencies.  A 45-day public comment period is consistent with the 
requirements in CEQA Guidelines §15105(a) for documents submitted to the State 
Clearinghouse.  A copy of the EIR was delivered to the commentator via overnight mail 
on January 22, 2009, and the commentator prepared and submitted two comment letters 
that contained extensive comments.  Thus, the request for an extension of the comment 
period is neither necessary nor warranted. 
 
Response 6-2 
 
In accordance with CEQA Guidelines §15082 (c)(1), a public scoping meeting was held 
on February 28, 2008 at the Wilmington YMCA located at 1121 N. Avalon Boulevard, 
Wilmington, California.  At this public meeting, a description of the proposed project was 
provided and the scope of the EIR was discussed.  A public question and comment period 
was held and public comments were received.  Responses to these comments were 
prepared and are included in Appendix A of the Final EIR. 
 
In accordance with CEQA Guidelines §15202 (a), CEQA does not require formal 
hearings at any stage of the environmental review process.  Further, since there are no 
substantial changes proposed to the project since the release of the Draft EIR, a public 
hearing for the proposed project will not further facilitate the purposes and goals of 
CEQA (CEQA Guidelines §15202 (c)).  Thus, additional public meetings and additional 
time to review the CEQA document are not warranted. 
 
Response 6-3 
 
With regard to the following alleged deficiencies in the HRA, refer to the comments 
noted.  See Response 3-1 regarding not including all TACs, Response 3-2 regarding 
criteria pollutant emissions, and Response 3-4 regarding flaring emissions.  See Response 
3-7 regarding fugitive emissions.  See Responses 3-10, 3-13, and 3-15 regarding 
carcinogenic health impacts.  See Response 3-16 regarding non-carcinogenic health 
impacts and see Response 3-19 regarding cumulative health impacts.   
 
Response 6-4 
 
The potential health impacts of volatile organic compound emissions (VOCs), which 
contribute to regional ozone concentrations, have been evaluated in the EIR.  The 
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proposed project was expected to result in a significant increase in VOC emissions but 
those emissions will be reduced to less than significant through emission offsets.  See 
Response 3-2 for a further discussion of criteria pollutant emission impacts.  The overall 
impacts of the proposed project on carcinogenic and non-carcinogenic health impacts 
have been evaluated per the Air Toxics Hot Spots Program Risk Assessment Guidelines: 
The Air Toxics Hot Spots Program Guidance Manual for the Preparation of Health Risk 
(OEHHA, 2003).  The carcinogenic and non-carcinogenic health impacts were 
determined to be less than significant (see EIR Section 4.2 and Volume II, HRA).   
 
Based on the air quality modeling and related assumptions, the cancer risks to the 
Maximum Exposed Individual Worker (MEIW) and the Maximum Exposed Individual 
Resident (MEIR) were calculated to be 3.14 x 10-6, and 6.76 x 10-6, respectively, or less 
than ten per one million.  This result does not exceed the cancer risk significance 
threshold of ten per one million.  The highest acute hazard index for the proposed project 
is estimated to be 0.508, while the highest chronic hazard index for the proposed project 
is estimated to be 0.0846.  The acute and chronic hazard indices for the proposed project 
do not exceed the relevant significance threshold of 1.0, therefore, no significant adverse 
acute or chronic health impacts are expected.  Further, as explained in the EIR (see page 
4-18), TAC emission reductions associated with the proposed project were not included 
in the HRA, therefore, the health risks estimated for the proposed project are expected to 
be conservative (i.e., “worst-case”).    Since there are no significant operational emissions 
and no significant increase in carcinogenic and non-carcinogenic health risk associated 
with the proposed project, no significant adverse health impacts are expected from the 
proposed project.   
 
Response 6-5 
 
See Response 3-63 regarding the purchase of RTCs.   
 
Response 6-6 
 
The environmental setting or baseline for TACs and the related cancer risk is provided in 
the EIR (Section 3.2.4.5 – Toxic Air Contaminants, pages 3-7 through 3-9).  The existing 
cancer risk for the area is based on the SCAQMD’s MATES-II and MATES-III projects, 
which indicate that the average carcinogenic risk in the district is about 1,200 per one 
million people.  This means that 1,200 people out of one million are susceptible to 
developing cancer from exposure to TACs over a 70-year exposure period.   
 
CEQA requires that the impacts of a proposed project be evaluated before the project is 
approved.  The public health impacts associated with the proposed project cannot be 
determined by doing a public health survey as the equipment is not yet constructed and 
operating.  Air quality modeling must be used to predict the potential air quality and 
related public health impacts of a project before it is built.  Conservative assumptions 
have been used in the air quality model in order to minimize the potential for 
underestimating impacts including conservative emission calculations, exposure 
assumptions, cancer potency slopes, reference exposure levels, and meteorological data, 
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which are expected to over estimate health risk rather than underestimate health risk.  
HRA protocols and procedures have been developed and approved for use by the 
SCAQMD (see Risk Assessment Procedures for Rules 1401 and 212).  Use of this 
methodology is required by the SCAQMD and is the normal and accepted practice when 
preparing CEQA documents.  Based on the results of the HRA, the health impacts 
associated with the proposed project are less than significant and no further evaluation or 
mitigation measures are required.  Further, as explained in the EIR (see page 4-18), TAC 
emission reductions associated with the proposed project were not included in the HRA, 
therefore, the health risks estimated for the proposed project are expected to be 
conservative (i.e., “worst-case”).   
 
Response 6-7 
 
The emissions from the existing equipment at the Refinery are based on data provided in 
the Annual Emission Reports for reporting years 2005/2006 and 2006/2007 as submitted 
by Tesoro to the SCAQMD and shown in Table 3-3 of the EIR (see page 3-7).   The 
Annual Emission Reports are based on actual refinery operations and vary depending on 
actual throughput, maintenance activities which may result in the shutdown of units for 
repair/maintenance, catalyst life, operational characteristics and so forth.   The SCAQMD 
audits the Annual Emission Reports for accuracy.   No evidence has been provided to 
demonstrate that the emission estimates reported in Table 3-3 are underestimated.    
 
Response 6-8 
 
See Response 3-5 regarding equipment efficiency and Response 3-6 regarding the use of 
Best Available Control Technology (BACT). 
 
Response 6-9 
 
See Response 3-5 regarding equipment efficiency and Response 3-6 regarding the control 
equipment (BACT) included as part of the proposed project.   
 
Response 6-10 
 
See Response 6-4 regarding the analysis of health risk impacts.  The proposed project 
cancer and non-cancer risks were determined to be less than significant.   
 
Response 6-11 
 
The proposed project health impacts were evaluated and determined to be less than 
significant (see Section 4.2 of the EIR).  The proposed project was expected to result in a 
significant increase in VOC emissions during project operations but those emissions will 
be reduced to less than significant through emission offsets.  Mitigation measures are not 
required for effects which are not found to be significant (CEQA Guidelines 
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§15126.4(a)).   Therefore, mitigation measures are not required and are not proposed for 
health risks associated with the proposed project.   
 
The proposed project construction emissions were determined to be significant; therefore, 
a number of mitigation measures were imposed on the proposed project and will be 
enforce through permit conditions (see EIR, pages 4-24 and 4-25).  Mitigation measures 
include developing a construction emission management plan, limiting construction 
equipment and truck idling to five minutes, using electricity wherever possible, 
maintaining construction equipment, suspending construction activities during first stage 
smog alerts, developing and implementing a fugitive dust emission control plan, and 
using lower VOC content coatings.   
 
Response 6-12 
 
See Response 3-63 regarding the purchase of RTCs.  Contrary to the comment, the 
proposed project will reduce the amount of NOx RTCs purchased by Tesoro.   
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COMMENT LETTER NO. 7 
CITY OF LA QUINTA 

JANUARY 26, 2009 
 

 
Response 7-1 
 
The SCAQMD understands that the Tesoro Reliability Improvement and Regulatory 
Compliance Project is not within the jurisdiction of the City of La Quinta (City) and the 
City has no comments on the Draft EIR at this time. 
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COMMENT LETTER NO. 8 
CITY OF SEAL BEACH 

FEBRUARY 25, 2009 
 

 
 
 
Response 8-1 
 
The SCAQMD understands that the City of Seal Beach supports the Tesoro Reliability 
Improvement and Regulatory Compliance Project because of the reductions in toxic air 
contaminants and greenhouse gas emissions.   
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COMMENT LETTER NO. 9 
GOVERNOR’S OFFICE OF PLANNING AND RESEARCH 

MARCH 10, 2009 
 

 
Response 9-1 
 
The SCAQMD has received the correspondence from the State Clearinghouse and the 
Native American Heritage Commission (see Comment Letter No.1) and has responded to 
these comments (see Responses 1-1 through 1-7 in Appendix F of the Final EIR for the 
Tesoro Reliability Improvement and Regulatory Compliance Project Draft EIR). 
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COMMENT LETTER NO. 10 
 

 
The SCAQMD received the same letter from 57 different individuals.  The comments in 
the first letter on page F-78 are bracketed and numbered.  The numbering of the 
responses applies to all of the remaining comment letters as well because they are 
identical.  The responses to these letters are found at the end of the letters (see page F-
135).
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COMMENT LETTER NO. 10 
PUBLIC COMMENTS AND REQUEST FOR PUBLIC HEARING 

MARCH 5, 2009 
 

 
Response 10-1 
 
In accordance with CEQA Guidelines §15082(c)(1), a public scoping meeting was held 
on February 28, 2008 at the Wilmington YMCA located at 1121 N. Avalon Boulevard, 
Wilmington, California.  At this public meeting, a description of the proposed project was 
provided and the scope of the EIR was discussed.  A public question and comment period 
was held and public comments were received.  Responses to these comments were 
prepared and are included in Appendix A of the Final EIR. 
 
In accordance with CEQA Guidelines §15202 (a), CEQA does not require formal 
hearings at any stage of the environmental review process.  Further, since there are no 
substantial changes proposed to the project since the release of the Draft EIR, a public 
hearing for the proposed project will not further facilitate the purposes and goals of 
CEQA (CEQA Guidelines §15202 (c)).  Thus, additional public meetings and additional 
time to review the CEQA document are not warranted. 
 
Response 10-2 
 
The potential health impacts of volatile organic compound emissions (VOCs), which 
contribute to regional ozone concentrations, have been evaluated in the EIR.  The 
proposed project was expected to result in a significant increase in VOC emissions but 
those emissions will be reduced to less than significant through emission offsets. See 
Response 3-2 for a further discussion of criteria pollutant emission impacts.  The overall 
impacts of the proposed project on carcinogenic and non-carcinogenic health impacts 
have been evaluated per the Air Toxics Hot Spots Program Risk Assessment Guidelines: 
The Air Toxics Hot Spots Program Guidance Manual for the Preparation of Health Risk 
(OEHHA, 2003).  The carcinogenic and non-carcinogenic health impacts were 
determined to be less than significant (see EIR Section 4.2 and Volume II, HRA).   
 
Based on the air quality modeling and related assumptions, the cancer risks to the 
Maximum Exposed Individual Worker (MEIW) and the Maximum Exposed Individual 
Resident (MEIR) were calculated to be 3.14 x 10-6, and 6.76 x 10-6, respectively, or less 
than ten per one million.  This result does not exceed the cancer risk significance 
threshold of ten per one million.  The highest acute hazard index for the proposed project 
is estimated to be 0.508, while the highest chronic hazard index for the proposed project 
is estimated to be 0.0846.  The acute and chronic hazard indices for the proposed project 
do not exceed the relevant significance threshold of 1.0, therefore, no significant adverse 
acute or chronic health impacts are expected.  Further, as explained in the EIR (see page 
4-18), TAC emission reductions associated with the proposed project were not included 
in the HRA, therefore, the health risks estimated for the proposed project are expected to 
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be conservative (i.e., “worst-case”).  Since there are no significant operational emissions 
and no significant increase in carcinogenic and non-carcinogenic health risk associated 
with the proposed project, no significant adverse health impacts are expected from the 
proposed project.   
 
Response 10-3 
 
Contrary to the comment, the proposed project does not contain any provision that would 
require Tesoro to increase the amount of NOx and SOx RTCs beyond current levels.  As 
discussed in the EIR (see page 2-6), currently, the actual annual NOx emissions at the 
Refinery exceed the annual NOx allocation.  In order to comply with RECLAIM 
regulations Tesoro has been purchasing NOx RECLAIM trading credits (referred to as 
RTCs) from the market to comply with the facility’s annual allocation requirement.  In 
lieu of continuing to purchase credits, the proposed project would reduce NOx emissions 
at the Refinery by replacing the existing cogeneration unit with a new cogeneration unit 
and replacing four existing steam boilers with two new steam boilers.  Therefore, the 
proposed project would provide NOx emission reductions at the Refinery, reduce local 
impacts, and minimize the need to purchase NOx emission RTCs in the future.  As shown 
in Table 4-6 of the EIR, the proposed project will also result in a reduction in SOx 
emissions from the new boilers and cogeneration unit as compared to the existing 
Refinery.  
 
Response 10-4 
 
The environmental setting or baseline for toxic air contaminants and the related cancer 
risk is provided in the EIR (Section 3.2.4.5 – Toxic Air Contaminants, pages 3-7 through 
3-9).  The existing cancer risk for the area is based on the SCAQMD’s MATES-II and 
MATES-III projects, which indicate that the average carcinogenic risk in the district is 
about 1,200 per one million people.  This means that 1,200 people out of one million are 
susceptible to developing cancer from exposure to TACs over a 70-year exposure period.   
 
CEQA requires that the impacts of a proposed project be evaluated before the project is 
approved.  The public health impacts associated with the proposed project cannot be 
determined by doing a public health survey as the equipment is not yet constructed and 
operating.  Air quality modeling must be used to predict the potential air quality and 
related public health impacts of a project before it is built.  Conservative assumptions 
have been used in the air quality model in order to minimize the potential for 
underestimating impacts including conservative emission calculations, exposure 
assumptions, cancer potency slopes, reference exposure levels, and meteorological data, 
which are expected to over estimate health risk rather than underestimate health risk.  
HRA protocols and procedures have been developed and approved for use by the 
SCAQMD (see Risk Assessment Procedures for Rules 1401 and 212).  Use of this 
methodology is required by the SCAQMD and is the normal and accepted practice when 
preparing CEQA documents.  Based on the results of the HRA, the health impacts 
associated with the proposed project are less than significant and no further evaluation or 
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mitigation measures are required.  Further, as explained in the EIR (see page 4-18), TAC 
emission reductions associated with the proposed project were not included in the HRA, 
therefore, the health risks estimated for the proposed project are expected to be 
conservative (i.e., “worst-case”).   
 
Response 10-5 
 
The emissions from the existing equipment at the Refinery are based on the Annual 
Emission Reports for reporting years 2005/2006 and 2006/2007 as submitted by Tesoro 
to the SCAQMD and shown in Table 3-3 of the EIR (see page 3-7).   The Annual 
Emission Reports are based on actual refinery operations and vary depending on actual 
throughput, maintenance activities which may result in the shutdown of units for 
repair/maintenance, catalyst life, operational characteristics and so forth.   The SCAQMD 
audits annual emission fee reports for accuracy.   No evidence has been provided to 
demonstrate that the emission estimates reported in Table 3-3 are underestimated.    
 
Response 10-6 
 
The emission estimates are accurate because they are based on the manufacturer 
specifications and engineering estimates for the new equipment.  The storage tank 
emissions are based on the size, characteristics of the material stored, and expected 
throughput using the U. S. EPA approved TANKS model.  The SCAQMD permits to 
construct/operate will be based on these manufacturer specifications and engineering 
estimates and will include enforceable permit conditions that limit the emissions to those 
evaluated in the permit engineering review.  The emissions evaluated in the EIR are 
based on maximum rated design and the permit conditions will limit the equipment to the 
emissions evaluated in the EIR (or less).  Any increase in the emissions over the 
allowable permit limits would be a violation of the permit conditions.  Therefore, the 
emissions are not expected to be any greater than evaluated in the EIR.  The storage tank 
will undergo engineering review to make sure that it complies with the SCAQMD best 
available control technology (BACT) requirements and will not approve tank designs that 
do not comply with BACT requirements.  BACT associated with each of the major 
project components is discussed on pages 4-13 and 4-14 of the Draft EIR.   
 
BACT, by definition, is control equipment with the lowest achievable emission rate 
(LAER).  BACT controls emissions to the greatest extent feasible for the new and 
modified emission sources.  The SCAQMD determines BACT for various types of 
equipment in different services and within different industries.  All new and modified 
process components are required to conform to the SCAQMD’s BACT Guidelines 
(available at http://www.aqmd.gov/bact/BACTGuidelines.htm).  Major emission sources 
that are subject to New Source Review (as is the proposed project at Tesoro) are required 
by the Clean Air Act to meet the LAER standards which are determined for major 
sources such as the Tesoro Refinery at the time the permit is issued, with little regard for 
cost, and pursuant to U.S. EPA’s LAER policy as to what has been achieved in practice.  
The Part B BACT and LAER determinations for major facilities outlined by the 
SCAQMD are only examples of past determinations that help in determining LAER for 
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new permit application projects.  BACT/LAER determinations change and evolve as new 
technologies and new uses of existing technologies are used in practice. 
 
Response 10-7 
 
See Response 10-2 regarding the analysis of health risk impacts.  The proposed project 
cancer and non-cancer risks were determined to be less than significant.   
 
Response 10-8 
 
The proposed project health impacts were evaluated and determined to be less than 
significant (see Section 4.2 of the EIR).  The proposed project was expected to result in a 
significant increase in VOC emissions during project operations but those emissions will 
be reduced to less than significant through emission offsets.  Mitigation measures are not 
required for effects which are not found to be significant (CEQA Guidelines 
§15126.4(a)),   Therefore, mitigation measures are not required and are not proposed for 
health risks associated with the proposed project. 
 
The proposed project construction emissions were determined to be significant, therefore, 
a number of mitigation measures were imposed on the proposed project and will be 
enforce through permit conditions (see EIR, pages 4-24 and 4-25).  Mitigation measures 
include developing a construction emission management plan, limiting construction 
equipment and truck idling to five minutes, using electricity wherever possible, 
maintaining construction equipment, suspending construction activities during first stage 
smog alerts, developing and implementing a fugitive dust emission control plan, and 
using lower VOC content coatings.   
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COMMENT LETTER NO. 11 
WILMINGTON CHAMBER OF COMMERCE 

MARCH 11, 2009 
 

 
Response 11-1 
 
The SCAQMD understands that the Wilmington Chamber of Commerce supports the 
modifications to the Hydrocracker Unit and the fuel gas recovery system because of the 
air quality benefits.   
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